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1. Roll call

Murphy, Soika, Hiller, Kammholz, Sanchez, Peters, Dummer Combs, Gore, 

Schmidt and Lyles

Present 10 - 

Bauman and MaddenExcused 2 - 

Also present: Garry Werra, Dept. of Admin., Community Development Grants 

Administration, Assistant City Attorney Tom Gartner, and Jeff Osterman, Legislative 

Reference Bureau

2. Approval of the minutes of the May 9, 2008 meeting

Mr. Lyles asked that the minutes be amended as follows:

On page 6, in the middle of the page in the paragraph that starts out "Mr. Lyles 

replied...” change the $1 million to $100 million. 

Ms. Gore moved approval of the minutes as amended, Mr. Lyles seconded. There were 

no objections.

3. Discussion relating to the WHEDA Qualified Allocation Plan for 2009

Ald. Murphy introduced Mr. Leo Ries, the Executive Director of the Local Initiatives 

Support Corporation (LISC).  He said he thought it would be important to hear about 

the WHEDA process, because a number of the housing trust fund applicants rely upon 

funding from WHEDA.   

Mr. Ries appeared and said that it was disappointing how the WHEDA allocations 

played out this year.  He said that every two years WHEDA revises its Qualified 

Allocation Plan (QAP). He said there are several steps in the QAP process. The first 

is to meet with developers, which took place in May. The second step was to create an 

advisory board, which he was a member of, and that board has been created and has 

had two meetings already. The third step is that the WHEDA staff prepares a draft 

proposal,  and that has been done and has been posted on WHEDA's website. The 

proposal is than reviewed by the governor's office and then the WHEDA board will 

meet in August to approve the revised QAP.  He said now is the time for groups, 

officials, etc. to weight in on the new QAP proposal. 
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Mr. Ries said that in early May, LISC convened a meeting with various developers from 

the community and his memo (Exhibit 1) that he provided to the board members 

provides a summary of what came out of that meeting.  He said most of the people 

who showed up at the meeting were mainly city-based developers. He said that 

representative for some of the bigger non-profit developers, such as Hartland and 

Mercy Housing, etc., were not at the meeting, because they couldn't make it. He said 

he would be interested in those bigger non-profit developers' reactions to some of the 

points listed in the summary. 

 

Mr. Ries said the second document he gave to the board members is called "Major 

Changes" (Exhibit 2) and that is the list of proposed changes that WHEDA provided to 

the advisory board for review. 

In addition, Mr. Reis provided a copy of a draft of a letter (Exhibit 3) that the LISC 

board has approved to send to the Governor. He said the letter focuses on a few points 

that his organization is advocating for the proposed changes to the 2009 QAP.  

Mr. Ries than explained each of the major changes, listed in the "Major Changes" 

document.

Ald. Murphy asked Mr. Ries if he knows how much money WHEDA is thinking about 

setting aside for 2009?

Mr. Ries replied that it is 10% of the total allocation, which could easily be sufficient to 

support two major housing projects per year. 

Mr. Ries than went on to elaborate on each of the three major issues that are noted in 

the draft letter from LISC to the governor. Those issues are as follows:  

1. A trend toward rewarding projects that utilize fewer tax credits;

2. Decreasing support for small developments; and 

3. Continue over emphasis on “Preservation projects”. 

Ms. Sanchez said that she was wondering about the recommendation to reduce the 

mix income projects and said that it seem to be a desirable way to include affordable 

housing in neighborhoods and to increase integration.  

Mr. Ries replied that it is desirable, but under the reasons stated for urban 

environments, in LISC memo, it isn't that significant, because the market rents are so 

close to affordable rents.  

Ms. Sanchez replied in the affirmative if the developers are not using other deep 

subsidys, but they can combine with housing trust funds to bring those rents down 

then that’s not necessarily the case.  

Mr. Ries replied that under smaller deals it is more difficult to have mixed income, 

because you have to come up with deeper subsidies to compensate for the market.  

He said he wasn't tracking that issue very closely, because it wasn't the two or three 

issues that he was working on. He said he can't really give a thoughtful response to 

Ms. Sanchez's points.

Mr. Hiller asked Mr. Ries to elaborate on the definition that is written in Mr. Reis memo 

under "Transparency Issues, Awarding points section",  that says “The manner in 

which points are awarded for developer/management team give too much discretion to 

WHEDA". 
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Mr. Ries replied that the advisory board didn't have a chance to discuss that issue, but 

WHEDA is actually proposing a scoring matrix for the developer and management 

team. He said he has a copy of WEHDA’s proposed scoring changes, (Exhibit 4) if Mr. 

Hiller would like to see it. 

Mr. Hiller asked is there a concern about competition?    

Mr. Ries replied in the affirmative. He said that some of the same developers received 

four or five project awards.  He said that If the same developers get the awards each 

year it is a disincentive for other developers to come in.  

Ald. Murphy asked Mr. Werra if the city's Community Development Grants Admin. 

(CDGA) or the Housing Authority has taken a formal position on the proposed 

WHEDA’s 2009 QAP?

Mr. Werra replied that CDGA hasn't, but the Dept. of City Development (DCD) has 

been working closely on the proposed 2009 QAP with LISC and other the agencies 

involved. 

Ald. Murphy asked if a letter has been sent by DCD regarding this the proposed 2009 

QAP?

Mr. Ries replied that he has been working closely with Maria Prioletta, but doesn't 

know if DCD has prepared a letter. 

Ald. Murphy said that he will  invite Ms. Maria Prioletta with the DCD to appear at July's 

Housing Trust Fund Advisory Board meeting to discuss what the DCD's plans are 

regarding a formal position on WHEDA’s proposed 2009 QAP. He said this board 

could also draft a letter. 

 

Mr. Soika commented on Ms. Sanchez's comment earlier on the mixed income 

projects and said that tax credits typically fund projects that run 50-60% CMI and the 

whole point of the housing trust fund is to drive those projects down to something less 

than 50% CMI. He said that if this board is saying that it doesn't matter, that could 

hurt.

Ald. Murphy said that Ms. Sanchez should put together a memo that would elaborate 

on the mixed income issue for this board to review and at its next meeting.

Mr. Ries replied that WHEDA did make some changes to the mixed income issue, for 

example, it increased points if it served large families, from 12 to 18 points, and it 

increased the number of points for those projects that serve the lowest income 

residents, from 50 to 70. He said that there is other changes as well.  

Ald. Murphy asked Mr. Ries for a copy of WHEDA’s  2009 QAP proposed changes.

Mr. Ries said he will leave a copy of the WHEDA's proposed changes (Exhibit 4) for 

the board members.

4. Communication from Ms. Cindy Holler, President of Mercy Housing Lakefront requesting 

an extension on the use of Housing Trust Fund award
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Ald. Murphy said that Mercy Housing Lakefront submitted a letter to this board and 

came before this board at its last meeting to elaborate on the fact that the Mercy 

Housing project did not receive its tax credits from WHEDA.  He said today the 

discussion will be on the written request (Exhibit 5) received from Mercy Housing 

Lakefront to grant them an extension of its housing trust fund award. 

Ald. Murphy asked Atty. Gartner if there is any legal issue that would prevent this 

board from granting an extension of the housing trust fund award given to Mercy 

Housing Lakefront?

Atty. Gartner replied in the negative.

Mr. Lyles said that he has concerns that this could be setting a precedent for this 

board.  He explained that WHEDA changes its application every two years and 

because it is such a fluid process, he worries that this board will be held up by a 

process that it has no control over.   

Atty. Gartner said that historically this board has had a number of discussions about 

timing and setting fairly stringent parameters on projects, but the primary concern was 

maintaining the ability at the board level to reallocate funds to projects in the event 

that a particulate project that received an award was unable to proceed.  The focus 

was primarily on retaining some discretion at the board level to deal with those types of 

circumstances. 

Ald. Murphy said he will address both those issues brought up by Mr. Lyles and Atty. 

Gartner.  

Ald. Murphy said that when this board was created it recognized that a project's 

financing is based on layers and if one doesn't work it will fall apart.  He said the intent 

was to give this board the flexibility to deal with these types of issues. He also said 

that this is an advisory board and the final decision is up to the full Council. 

Ald. Murphy said he is not concerned that this will set a precedent, because at this 

point in time the extension will only be for eight months. He said this project was given 

the biggest award and that it scored the highest, therefore, this request is worth 

consideration by this board.    

Mr. Hiller asked does the applicants who were not successful in the first round have 

aright to challenge this extension request and if an extension is given will there be a 

deadline on it or is it open ended? 

Atty. Gartner replied that any one can attend these HTFAB meetings and be heard, 

but there isn't an appeal process. He replied that as far as the extension request there 

is no requirement or set limitation for an extension.

Mr. Soika said he isn't worried about setting a precedent and that this board reserves 

the right to make decisions on a case- by-case basis.  

Mr. Schmidt asked if any one knows what the situation is regarding the non-response 

by the Milwaukee Public Schools regarding the MPS property for sale? 

Ald. Murphy replied that the MPS brokers will probably try to negotiate the quick sale 

of the property, because they are looking for their commission.  He further said that he 

had advised Mercy Housing this morning that he and/or the Mayor will be willing to 
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contact the MPS Superintendent to ask for an extension for the purchasing of the 

property in question.  

Mr. Ries said that he would be very surprised if Mercy Housing didn't get a WHEDA 

allocation next year.

Mr. Lyles said that the points raised by Mr. Soika and Mr. Reis are important to 

recognize as it relates to WHEDA's focus, but not only will Mercy Housing be 

submitting a WHEDA application for tax credits in the next round, but there will also be 

several other developers submitting WHEDA applications for tax credits as well.   

Ms. Gore replied that there is the second round.

Mr. Lyles replied that there wouldn't be as much money available, now that the tax 

credit pricing is such that there will always be additional subsidy going forward.  He 

said the tax credit market was $.96 on the dollar last year and this year it is at $.82 on 

the dollar.  

Mr. Ries said that for informational purposes, the WHEDA tax credit application is not 

an easy application to complete, there are a number of threshold tests that the 

applicants have to meet and it’s not something that can be put together in 6 months. 

He said that if there are other applicants out there they would have heard about them 

by now.  

Ald. Murphy asked someone from Mercy Housing to come to the table. 

Mr. Barry Mullen, Vice President of Real Estate Development for Mercy Housing 

Lakefront appeared at the table. 

Ald. Murphy asked Mr. Mullen to elaborate on the status of the MPS property.

Mr. Mullen said that he heard back from the MPS brokers and they want to move 

forward and work with Mercy Housing. He said the Mercy Housing's letter of interest on 

the property outlines a series of steps that will need to be dealt with to make sure the 

property is suitable for its needs.  He said he thinks the best option right now is to 

simply take an option and that it would also depend on if Mercy Housing receives an 

allocation from WHEDA next year.     

Ald. Murphy said that the option route is probably the best route to take right now and 

that the city will assist Mercy Housing in this effort.  

Ms. Sanchez asked what is WHEDA’s time line, as far as when are the WHEDA 

applications due and when does the award announcement take place?

Mr. Mullen replied that the next round of WHEDA applications are due in February of 

2009 and the award announcement will take place in April 2009. He continue to say 

that there is also a due date of July 15th for projects that received awards, to submit 

their second series of information and at that time some of the awardees may fall out. 

Ald. Murphy said that since the market for tax credits has changed due to the credit 

crunch, he asked if Mercy Housing's initial application to WHEDA will change, by 

asking for a higher contribution?

Mr. Mullen replied that Mercy Housing’s current application had an estimated tax credit 
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pricing of $.87 on the dollar and that the projects Mercy Housing are doing in Chicago 

have a pricing in the same area or higher.  He said because Mercy housing is a 

national organization it is in the position to negotiate.

Ald. Murphy said that Mercy Housing's initial award was $750,000 and asked if they 

would be looking for a greater subsidy?

Mr. Mullen replied in the negative and said they may see a slight increase in 

construction cost.

Mr. Lyles asked if it is possible to use a portion of HTFAB monies to buy the MPS 

property?

Ald. Murphy replied that that suggestion did come up, but based on the HTFAB 

guidelines that can not be done.  He said that the view of the HTFAB has been that 

the HTFAB monies should be the last monies that go into the project. 

A motion was made by Mr. Soika, seconded by Ms. Gore that the housing trust fund 

award to Mercy Housing Lakefront be extended until April 2009. Mr. Lyles, Schmidt and 

Kammholz voting no. (7-3) The motion prevailed.

5. Update from Mr. Vincent Lyles, Chair fo the  HTFAB Finance Subcommittee

Mr. Lyles said that this morning the Finance Subcommittee met and had Atty. Brent 

Gregory with the law firm of Wille, Gregory & Lundeen, who is a trust and estates 

attorney, appear to talk about setting up a trust.  Atty. Gregory said that a mechanism 

is already in place for this Board to set up a trust. He said according to its enabling 

resolution there is 15% of the housing trust fund monies that could be used to start a 

trust.  Mr. Lyles said that Atty. Gregory said that in order to create a trust it would need 

a large seed grant, because the trust wouldn't kick off a lot of monies in the initial 

years. This seed grant could come from a large private or corporate donation. He said 

that this would function like an endowment, where funds or property is put aside for a 

period of time and then the interest and/or earnings that it bears over its life would go 

to a specific purpose.  

Mr. Lyles said that Atty. Gartner was also present at that HTFAB Finance 

Subcommittee meeting and he pointed out that this  Board will want to create a 

mechanism that is out side the City’s budget process to protect the funds. Atty. 

Gartner used the NIDC and Milwaukee Tech Foundation as examples.  

In addition, Mr. Lyles said that Mr. Leo Ries appeared and told the HTFAB Finance 

Subcommittee that there is already work being done behind the scenes, where a study 

is being contemplated by the Public Policy Forum. He said as part of the study it will 

include the creation of a trust idea that could be look at as a way to sustain the 

housing trust fund and it will also include the collaboration of both the City and County.   

Ald. Murphy said he recently put in legislation that will give an avenue for the City to 

accept private donations up to $250,000. 

Ald. Murphy said that he is meeting with Mr. Zilber, his staff and the new individual with 

the MacArthur Foundation next week to discuss the Housing Trust Fund. He asked 

Attorney Gartner to attend that meeting with him to explain the idea of creating a trust 

or endowment. 
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Ald. Murphy said that it would be helpful if something could be spell out in writing on 

the idea of creating a trust and have it brought to the next HTFAB meeting for review. 

He asked that examples be included.

Roll call taken at 11:58 A.M.

Murphy, Soika, Hiller, Kammholz, Bauman, Sanchez, Peters, Dummer 

Combs and Gore

Present 9 - 

Madden, Schmidt and LylesExcused 3 - 

6. Update from the Community Block Grants Administration relative to the award funding 

process

Attorney Gartner said that he has been in contact with the attorneys for the St. 

Catherine’s project and that project is under way. He said he is waiting to hear from 

them about the grant agreements. 

Atty. Gartner also said that the Milwaukee Christian Center will be the next applicant to 

move though the process.

7. Discussion on the scheduling of the second round of Housing Trust Fund awards

Ald. Murphy asked if there is any feedback regarding when the second round of 

funding would take place?  

Mr. Kammholz said that the Technical Review Subcommittee met a couple of weeks 

ago to review the application and scoring sheet. He said the subcommittee plans to 

meet again to review and vote on those changes and will forward those 

recommendations to this board for final approval at its July 10th meeting.

Mr. Kammholz said that he thinks they should be able to start the second round of 

applications at the end of the third, beginning of the forth quarter of this year.

Meeting adjourned: 12:02 A.M.

Terry J. MacDonald

Staff Assistant
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